Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
March 11, 2019
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this public hearing to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Randy Rundle, Barbara Philips and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox, Zoning Board Chairman Mark Crane, Reading Center Clerks Tamara Aylesworth and Anne Daniello, Tax Collector Margaret Leone and eight (8) residents.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he              recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Burton Seymour Sr., Seymour Lane; addressed the Board with plans on extending Seymour Lane another 1000 feet.  This extension will allow him an additional fifteen (15) parcels with access to the water line.  Mr. Seymour advised the Board these lots will be specifically for single family dwellings.  The Board reviewed Mr. Seymour’s plans and asked questions regarding lot size and water usage.

Michael Alloggio approached the Board with a request to build three (3) picnic tables, install trail signs and re-mulch the playgrounds in an effort to obtain his Eagle Scout Badge.  Mr. Alloggio indicated that if the Town would purchase the raw materials all the labor would be donated.  Supervisor Eisnor asked for estimates.  Mr. Alloggio stated three (3) tables would cost around $468.88.  The Supervisor asked if it would be possible to build six (6) picnic tables rather than three (3) and not work on the trails or the playgrounds.  Mr. Alloggio stated that would be fine.
Scott Tarkowski of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association announced that they will be holding their annual Craft Fair and BBQ at the Town Park on June 8, 2019.

Councilperson Hebbard asked Mr. Tarkowski if the Association is now in a position to pay the EDU charges for the pool.  Mr. Tarkowski replied that they are and have done so in the past.

Councilperson Rundle asked when the work will start at the pool and when they expect to open.  Mr. Tarkowski stated that the contractor is ready to start on the inside work now and outside restoration will begin as soon as the weather breaks.  The Association is still planning on an early June pool opening.  

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular      meeting and asked for the Highway report.

The Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
A)  Handed in two culvert grants to Oneida County

B)  Going through a lot of sand and salt due to so much ice and snow

C)  Keeping up good with the sidewalks

D)  Went to Albany for Advocacy Day trying to get the town more money

E)   Went with Chuck Hebbard last month to the Association of Towns meeting
Councilperson Rundle asked Highway Superintendent Young for a list of the drivers and routes for each plow.  Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the new President of the Association of Towns.  Councilperson Seymour asked if the new truck had been ordered.  The Highway Superintendent agreed to provide the requested materials an stated that the truck has been on order since January.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 

The exemptions are in. Warren is in the office daily from 9:00 – noon. The data collection and permits for 2018 as well as the first two months of 2019 permits are done. 
Sole Assessor Szarek amended his report stating that due to the weather, the data collection has not been completed.  He hopes to get the Trailer Parks done tomorrow.  Assessor Szarek also stated he has registered for another training class in Syracuse on March 20, 2019.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme submitted the following building permits issued in the month of February;
[image: image1.emf]Month Feb. 2019          Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 

Date NO. Last Name First Name Address Tax Map ID # Type Of Permit Fee Paid

2/19/19 2019-9999 Hogan Timothy NYS Route 233 315.000-1-81.2 Site plan review $150.00

2/19/19 2019-0004 Murphy Susan 26 Seymour Lane 314.000-156.8 Comm. Alteration $337.50

2/26/19 2019-9998 Hubble O.W. 5474 NYS Route 233 302.000-1-63 Storage device $240.00




            
Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox submitted the following report;

      Complaints




OTR



Compliant

6924 Dix Rd




7-11-18
Re-Check    9-18-18

Front of the house is cleaned up. The rear is progressing each week.

10-2-18 Front of the house sided, Left side more than 3/4 done. The right side is about 1/2 way done. Progress is still being made.  

4837 Station Hill Rd



9-11-18




Unlawful structure being built and the fence is in disrepair. Fence in process of being repaired and a building permit was taken out for accessory structure. Jody Thieme will monitor that progress. 

7278 W Main St, 

Return to court September 5, 2018. Progress is being made with clean up. Side porch roof was rebuilt and almost complete. This was adjourned until October 3, 2018; the defendant is making progress moving toward compliance.

10-2-18 Junk piles ready to be removed. Some materials on the side porch are for finishing the roof. Defendant is expecting to be done by November 7, 2018. 

Court date scheduled for November 28, 2018.  Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court Defendant Plead Guilty, Sentencing 3-6-19, Violations still have to be abated.  

4852 State Route 233




9-11-18

Junk and debris and Junk vehicles cited.

9-12-18 checked property with Trooper and Sheriff. No one there, building was secured. There are signs of someone staying in a tent on site. According to Ken Eisnor, Mr. Burt Seymour Sr has recently acquired the property through tax foreclosure and the deed has not changed over yet. Property Placarded Unfit Structure because there is no power.

10-9-18 Re-checked property to find the clean-up process had started. Case scheduled for court November 7, 2018. Court re-scheduled until November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court been adjourned until February 6, 2019. Trial set for 4-17-19, Violations still have to be abated. 

6212 Bartlett Rd is scheduled for court November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court has been adjourned until 2-6-19. Defendant did not show. Trial set for 3-6-19.

3-6-19 Trial conducted, defendant found guilty. 

5283 Oneida Rd N- High Grass cited

9-17-18

9-29-18 spoke with neighbor, Kevin Boone who stated the house has been vacant for over 1 1/2 years. I am researching to see if it is going into or is in foreclosure. Order to remedy notice sent was returned undeliverable. 

Update on 5939 Route 26, house is scraped ready to paint. 

5442 Lowell Rd




10-22-18

11-19-18

10-20-18 responded to a complaint cited Junk and Debris and Damaged eave on front porch. 

11-19-18 Re-checked property to find it in compliance, all violations corrected. 

12-5-18 4773 Route 233. Smith Car Repair is selling cars without planning board approval. Letter sent advising this action prohibited and to contact Jody Thieme as soon as possible.

1-22-19 7202 Cooper St violation notice for junk and debris outside and in the living room (what could be viewed from exterior). 

2-5-19 Meet with property owner. Extended until 4-30-19. 

1-22-19 7676 Stone Rd. -violation notice issued for junk vehicles and junk and debris outside garage, Property Maintenance violation for exterior conditions of the garage also written. 

2-6-19 I spoke with defendant’s father at the residence. Three of the vehicles should be gone by the end of February and the debris around the garage disposed of as well.  




1203 Fire Prevention Inspections:

7537 E South St- The Milk House B and B  10/25/2018. Re-inspected 11-27-18 all violations corrected except the zoning issue. Owner was advised to use house as single family dwelling and remove all advertisement as a B & B until such time the case is brought before the appropriate boards for approval. 

1-29-19 McFadden will be summons to court for zoning violations tentatively scheduled for February 20, 2019. Court adjourned to March 6, 2019.

3-6-19 Defendant entered not guilty plea. Case adjourned to April 17, 2019.   

2-4-19 1203 Inspection of 6394 Route 5 Gallopin Acres. 

3-5-19 All violations corrected except the boiler inspection. 

2-5-19 1203 Inspection of 5370 State Route 233 Travel Inn

3-5-19 All violations corrected. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked of the Codes office was provided with copies of the Zoning Board minutes.  Codes Enforcement Officer Fox replied that they were, through e-mail.  Councilperson Hebbard thanked the Codes Enforcement Officer for keeping up on all these cases.

 The Supervisor thanked the Codes Enforcement Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 Emergency dig requests

· Aqua Logics installed a new transducer on well #2 – both working fine now. 

· Found a leak at the new “Tony’s” building at the 4 corners in town and had to shut their water off. It will remain shut off until the repairs have been made.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues

· Continuing to work with Seymour Excavating to try and repair several leaks in the district that were located.

· Performed several UFPO’s & 1 Emergency dig request.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Reading Center Clerk Tami Aylesworth reported:

 February we loaned out 352 books and 67 DVD’s for a total of 419. We ha 78 people come in the   

 library.  We had 188 holds on books and DVD’s from Mid-York library system. The library had 4 new people sign up and 16 renewals.  
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Clerk Anne Daniello for the cleaning and organizing she has done in the Reading Center, adding that it looks great.  The Board discussed their meeting with the department heads at Mid-York Library and relayed some of the things they had learned.    Councilperson Seymour asked the Clerks to try and keep track of the times and the ages of their patrons.  He added that this will assist us in choosing the time for a Summer Reading Program.  Anne Daniello spoke of past Summer Reading Programs she is aware of and expressed her eagerness to have one this year.

Denise Szarek offered to hold a planting seminar for children or seniors at the Reading Center of the Town Park.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Library Clerks for their report and asked for the Attorneys report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola stated that has been busy appearing in court for Codes Violations and preparing for the mandated Sexual Harassment seminar he is conducting on April 5, 2019 for all Town employees.   
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk, Jody Burdick reported;

In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses and renewed forty-nine (49) individual dog licenses $450.00.00.  Of that, $75.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $375.00. 

Renewal notices for fifty-eight (58) dogs due in March were sent out on February 25, 2019.  Late notices for fifteen (15) dogs due in January were sent out on February 18, 2019. 

There were no sporting licenses or marriage licenses sold in the month of February.

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and five (5) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

One (1) certified copy was issued for $10.00.

One (1) building permits, two (2) storage permits and one (1) ZBA referral was issued for $727.50, three (3) fire inspection payments totaling $150.00 were also received.

Communications Received:

1. John Stemen, Brindisi’s Office- suggestions regarding water grant opportunities.

2. Town of Vernon- notice of Solar Power Zoning Ordinance public hearing March 11, 2019.National Grid- emergency contact numbers.

3. Comp Alliance- 25th anniversary celebration, first aid kit.

4. Kenneth Eisnor- copy of follow up letter sent to that water meeting attendees.

5. Westmoreland Town Board- copy of letter sent to reading center trustees.

6. NYMIR-notice of basic reporting period extension.

Checks Received:

1. Town of Bridgewater

½ assessor dues


$       152.50

2. DASNY



grant disbursement

$  22,714.18    

3. Oneida County


4th quarter sales tax

$333,929.08

4. Oneida County


County snow control

$109,151.00   

5. Westmoreland FD


1st quarter payment

$     3,484.00

6. Oneida County


mortgage tax distribution
$   45,437.34

7. COCVAC



fuel 



$     4,385.17

8. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers-January

$     5,733.00

9. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-January

$     9,065.00

10. Advantage Abstract

water search 


$          20.00
Councilperson Rundle stated that he spoke with Kevin Revere at the 911 Center.  They are not currently equipped to accept direct dial fire/security alarms.  Councilperson Rundle stated that is why we really do need a third party to oversee the alarm system.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the water leaks in the Tindall Water District and specifically the fourth leak identified at the meter.  Obtaining the parts to repair this leak may pose a problem and MVWA will pursue.  The system is on bypass and the water service has been restored.  When the parts are obtained, the water will be shut off again until the repair is complete.  A lengthy discussion ensued.
Councilperson Hebbard read an e-mail that he received earlier from C. Jack Dodson concerning the Westmoreland Water District. The e-mail stated that the Westmoreland District uses between 70,000 and 80,000 gallons of water per day.  The maximum output for this district is 130,000 gallons per day.  With the new construction in the district, the wells are nearing capacity.  This also puts undo stress on the pumps in the filtration plant.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that an alternative water source would cost the residents of the district over $1,000,000.00.  Consolidation of the Westmoreland and Tindall Water Districts appears to be the only plausible solution Councilperson Hebbard has been able to ascertain.  Discussion continued on alternative water supplies, forming a new district, Westmoreland Water District residents wanting to keep Westmoreland water, EDU charges, bonding, grants and financing.
Supervisor Eisnor announced he received correspondence today from National Grid the street light conversion to LED lighting is scheduled for May of 2019.

44 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with Lince Security for the year 2019.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he has received a request from the Westmoreland United Methodist Church to hold their annual bake sale at the Town Hall during elections.
45 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to allow the Westmoreland United Methodist Church to hold bake sales at the Town Hall on Primary Day and Election Day.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
The Supervisor stated that after all the repairs are complete in the Tindall Water District, the Board is going to have to re-evaluate the water fees for that District.  The Supervisor stated he would also like to see quarterly billing in that District which would coincide with the master meter read dates.

The Supervisor stated that the tables and chairs in the meeting room are in falling apart and can no longer be repaired.  He has a quote from FourC, LLC for eight (8) tables and seventy-two (72) chairs in the amount of $5,041.59.  After a short discussion, Councilperson Seymour felt he could obtain better prices.  This item was tabled.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the last mandatory CDBG grant webinar is March 20, 2019 at 10:00 am.  Councilperson Hebbard is unable to attend and asked if another Board member could take the webinar.  Councilperson Seymour agreed.

The Supervisor asked for the Boards thoughts on the Seymour Lane road extension.

46 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to accept the plans submitted by Burton Seymour Sr. to extend the length of Seymour Lane another 1000’ with the stipulations that the road is built to Town specifications and that the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint is present and approves of any and all connections made to the water line.

Councilpersons Hebbard, Rundle, Phillips and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE, Councilperson Seymour abstained.  Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor asked for a motion regarding the Eagle Scout Project.

47 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve the purchase of materials for the construction of six (6) 8’ picnic tables by Michael Alloggio for his Eagle Scout Project. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

48 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to go out for bid for the removal of the wallpaper and painting the interior of the Reading Center.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

49 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to go out for bid on replacing the carpeting in the Reading Center with commercial grade linoleum.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  
50 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

51 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and place on file the minutes of February 7, 2019, February 11, 2019 and February 18, 2019, as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

52 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #57 through #91 which totals $44,499.08.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried
53 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Spencer Water District

voucher #3

which total
$      228.00
Westmoreland Water District

vouchers #12-#20
which total 
$ 60,025.62
Tindall Water District


voucher #4-#5

which total
$ 17,268.33

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
54 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #38 through #64 totaling $132,378.66.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the mandatory Sexual Harassment and Workplace Violence seminar will be held on April 5, 2019 at 12:00pm.  The next regular Board meeting will be on April 8, 2018 at 6:30 pm.

The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Scott Tarkowski asked the Board if the pool will need a baby changing table in the bath house.  The Board was not sure and suggested he call the NYS Health Department for clarification.

Attorney Mattacola asked for separate e-mail addresses for each Town employee.
55 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:54 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
